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Can HVAC Techs Afford a House or Hospital Visit in 2022 
 

HVAC&R trade publications, such as the Air Conditioning, 

Heating and Refrigeration News, recently have had numerous 
articles on the shortage of HVAC techs and what to do about 
the issue. It seems this problem has now been expanded to many 
other trade and service occupations. Might this dilemma be 
mitigated somewhat for other industries as the world recovers 
from the pandemic? Will it remain longer with HVAC trades? 
 

The issue is compounded by misinformation and resulting 
inaccurate perceptions about the pay scale of tradespeople. For 
example, a recent social media post showed a picture of a young 
man with the caption, “This lawyer makes $130,000 a year but 
has $250,000 in student debt”. Next to this was a picture of 
another young man with the caption, “This electrician makes 
$160,000 per year and has no student loan debt”. Several 
positive comments of agreement followed the post. If this was 
representative of reality, the trades would have no shortages and 
possibly the US would have fewer lawyers. 
 

Data indicate HVAC tech salaries shown in Figures 1 and 2 are 
far less (and nearly the same as electricians). Figure 1 provides 
salary by years of experience while Figure 2 details base pay 
average for all levels of experience (assumed to be 40 
hours/week) and annual overtime pay. These values can vary 
significantly by location, but they tend to agree with other 
sources. Readers are encouraged to do their own research but 
avoid using social media given the inflated example above.  
 

  
*Sorry this edition is so late. Attempting to dispose of or 

move 37 years of accumulated “stuff” is time consuming. 

 
 

The annual pay based on Figure 2 is $56,920 in Austin and $47, 
310 in Tuscaloosa. This would seem to be enough, if not for the 
rise in the cost of living, especially in housing and health care.  
Figure 3 is a summary of the cost of living in Austin and 
Tuscaloosa in 2017 on which a 2018 report is based. This 
indicates an HVAC tech working overtime would not be able to 
afford to live in Austin or Tuscaloosa without substantial dual 
income even if living costs were constant from 2017 and 2021.  
 

 
However, this is not the case. The median house cost in Austin 
has risen from $318,000 in 2019 to $498,400 in the third quarter 
of 2021. Average US housing cost rose 16% in 2021. Figure 4 
indicates a contributing factor may be the lack of affordable 
starter homes built. Existing starter homes are being purchased 
by corporations and driving up the cost of ownership, the 
primary middle-class source of creating lifetime financial 
security. Homeownership is now out of reach for many HVAC 
techs that keep us warm in the winter and cool in the summer. 
 

 



The rapid escalation of housing cost is a recent occurrence, but 
health care costs have exceeded general inflation rate for many 
years. Figure 5 is plot of the increase in healthcare since 2007 
which is up 280% in 14 years. 
 

 
 

The piling on of housing costs escalation with the already 
ludicrous rise in healthcare costs may result in moving trade 
worker families into the lower middle class even with modest 
wage increases. Certainly, the strain of both parents working 
overtime often results in divorce and can result in both parents 
and their children being further away from economic stability. 
 
Craig T. Nelson Says It All in The Company Men 

 
In the 2010 movie The Company Men, Salinger (Craig T. 
Nelson from the network series Coach) and McClary (Tommy 
Lee Jones) are partners in a transportation company. During the 
2008 economic downturn, Salinger (the majority owner) moves 
to make the company more attractive to a buyout by closing 
factories and laying off valued employees, many of whom were 
instrumental in building the company from the beginning. 
McClary vehemently disagrees with the plan to which Salinger 
reminds him of the lucrative buyout he will receive and says, 
 

“We work for the stockholders now!” 
 

Who’s Happy? Techs, Owners, Local Dealers, Stockholders? 
 

It is logical to assume that many HVAC technicians are justified 
in being unhappy with current economic conditions. Readers 
are referred to a previous Outside the Loop edition (Vol. 6, No. 
2) that indicates customers are not happy either. Surveys 
conducted by Furnace Compare show that for all the top-rated 
air source heat pumps, over twice as many owners were “Very 
Unsatisfied” compared to those that were “Very Satisfied”. 
Two major geo heat pump manufacturers (owned by the same 
corporation) were a little better although “Very Unsatisfied” 
owners exceeded those “Very Satisfied”. A smaller geo 
manufacturer Miami Heat Pump, which at the time also built 
GeoCool equipment, had a huge majority of “Very Satisfied” 
ratings. 
 

Figure 6 is a control circuit diagram for a Miami Heat Pump 
and Figure 7 is one page of seven for a variable speed heat pump 
control diagram for a geo heat pump manufacturer with more 
“Very Unsatisfied” than “Very Satisfied” customers. 
 

I have not found data to gauge the satisfaction of local dealers 
responsible for sales, installation and service. However, it is 

difficult to understand that it is satisfactory when the dealer or 
owner are responsible for labor costs of warranty repairs 
(typically after one year only) for a component that is defective 
from the factory or a unit that leaked refrigerant. 
 

Who is happy with the current state of affairs? Go Figure! 
 

 

 
 

Finding Reputable Installation and Service Dealers (or Not) 

 

My three sons were raised 500 miles from their blood 
grandparents. Their adopted grandfather was a HVAC 
technician who would pull out a $20 bill from his money roll 
for their birthdays. A common friend had quit his job because 
he was tired of being berated by his employer for returning from 
service calls without at least a $300 charge. Operating an 
installation and service company is not the most stress free and 
or profitable business. Some can do this reputably some cannot. 
 

An Example: My son bought his first home in a subdivision in 
which the developer went bankrupt. The quality of the homes 
was not outstanding including the HVAC systems. After 
attempts to repair the existing unit, contacted the home 
warranty provider. Their recommended service company 
installed a new unit in March 2017 but the drain pan leaked and 
flooded two adjoining bedrooms. Over the next three years 
refrigerant was added twice to enable the unit to meet the 
cooling load during the hot central Texas summers.  
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The final straw was when the unit quit on a very hot day. 
Trouble shooting identified the issue to be the outdoor fan 
capacitor shown in Figure 8. The tech informed him that he did 
not have a capacitor covered by the warranty and it would be 
two or three days before he could get one. However, he did have 
a “much better-quality” product not covered by the warranty for 
$250. His pregnant wife told him she couldn’t take two or three 
days without cooling. 
 

 
 

A Much Better Example: The next step in my son’s quest was 
using the “Word of Mouth” method which has evolved into the 
Neighborhood Facebook Group. Top billing by far was a 
company called the A/C Guys. The service tech came out the 
next time a call was necessary, fixed the problem, and provided 
additional inspections and some tips to prevent future call outs 
at no extra charge. It’s good to know Facebook provides some 
useful service even though users post young electricians make 
$160,000 per year and a lot of people believe that to be true. 
 

Be advised that some referral services accept payment from 
vendors, service companies, and other web providers to be 
listed ahead of non-paying reviewees. In this case, the home 
warranty recommended firm not only circumvented a valid 
warranty but also price gouged the customer. Let’s just say that 
Willis Carrier might be rolling in his grave once again. 
 

Poor Reviews & Service Lives, Simple-Quality HVAC Needed 

 

Quality HVAC systems cannot alone counter the economic 
challenges faced by families of HVAC technicians and those 
with similar incomes. However, 
 

the HVAC industry can avoid piling on like many 

other industries by building simple, reliable, low-

maintenance equipment. Readers should access 

https://www.furnacecompare.com/mfr/ to fathom the 

level of dissatisfaction with modern HVAC equipment. 

(select manufacturer, select unit with many reviews, then 
select Read Reviews). See page 5 for a sample review of 

a unit sold by Consumer Reports’ top-rated company.  
  
To some degree the comments from reviews correlate to the RS 
Means Facilities Maintenance and Repair Cost Data which 
provides the following replacement and service frequencies: 

• Replace DX cooling unit    15 years 

• Repair controls, replace compressor, motors, add refrig. 10 years 

• Replace residential gas furnace   15 years 

• Repair controls, replace fan motor & burner  10 years 

• Replace packaged heat pump   20 years 

• Repair controls, replace compressor, motors, add refrig. 10 years 
 

Advances in HVAC components, such as constant-speed scroll 
compressors, have long-life traits of newer internal combustion 
engines and some older (but less efficient) compressors. Note 
the still-operating 1982 vintage air conditioner in Figure 9. 
(GE’s unitary HVAC segment was purchased by Trane in 

1982.) It is logical to expect the level of customer satisfaction, 
service life, and reliability of modern HVAC equipment to be 
improved. It appears to be much worse. 
 

Figure 9 Still Operating circa 1982 GE (Trane) Unit 

 
 

Furnace Compare reviews and RS Means data (and my son’s 
experience) indicate the more common issues contributing to 
higher maintenance requirements and shorten service life are 
controls, refrigerant leakage, fan motors and compressor 
failures. Logically, the issue most easily addressed to extend 
equipment service life and reduce maintenance cost is controls. 
 
The HVAC industry has gone all in on the use of proprietary 
circuits board controls even on high efficiency and simple 
machines suited to affordable housing. This results in: 

1. A point of high vulnerability (weak link) 
2. An inflated repair cost 
3. No performance advantage for simple equipment 
4. Boards likely available only for limited number of years 

For example, a mechanic indicated a new ABS sensor for my 
1998 F-150 was unavailable. He might be able to find a used one 
from a wreck or I could put tape over the blinking ABS indicator.    

 

To demonstrate points 1 and 2, note Figure 10 which is a photo 
of one of the three trees near my home that were hit by lighting. 
As result of the strikes the circuit boards in my washing 
machine, garage door opener, and computer were fried. The 
cost of the board for the washing machine was $234. (I 
purchased a new machine with electro-mechanical controls). 
The circuit board cost for the door opener was $109. (Didn’t 
replace it since the garage is really a shop now). The computer 
board was replaced for only $79 including labor. It should be 

noted that the 1992 Command-aire water-to-air heat pump 

with no circuit boards (given to me by my friend Pete 

Peterson, RIP) was not affected. 
 

Figure 10 Lightning Damaged Tree (also fried circuit boards) 
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A Solution: Better Pay & HVAC that Requires Little Service 

 

It is obvious that higher pay for HVAC techs (and other trades 
people) is a primary means to address shortages. It is equally 
logical the shortage of technicians is in large part due to the 
frequent need to perform service on modern HVAC systems. 
The number of techs needed in the industry might remain the 
same if resources were shifted to ensuring quality installation, 
associated training, and providing simplier products. 
 

The National Comfort Institute spearheaded an effort to 
develop a method of test standard to access post installation 
performance (ASHRAE Standard 221) along with training for 
HVAC technicians. This was motivated by the results of field 
testing that showed on average HVAC system performance was 
only 48% of specified capacity and the equipment performance 
was only 70% of specified values  (Outside the Loop, Vol.5, 
No.3, p.4). These results reinforce the low satisfaction ratings 
of Furnace Compare reviewers. 
 
A fantasy of mine is a plug-and-play control specification for 
simple unitary HVAC equipment that is well suited and 
affordable for the vast majority of homes, K-12 schools, and 
small to medium size offices. Figure 11 is a slight modification 
of control circuits of water-to-air heat pumps donated to an 
engineering student project building at the University of 
Alabama. A modification is that the control wiring is routed to 
a universal pin connector which allows integration to various 
levels of sophistication (Also see Outside the Loop, Vol.7, 
No.3, p.3.). All but two of components are required even with 
circuit board controllers (high and low pressure switches, 
freezestat, and four relays). Thus, a circuit board would only 
replace the time-delay and lock-out relays. 
 

 
  
The adavantages of non-circuit board approach are: 

1. Failed control components can be replaced at minimal cost 
rather than the entire circuit board (Figure 12) 

2. Components would be available locally or on the service 
vehicle to avoid delays in return to service  

3. Owners dissatisfied with an initially installed BAS or 
complex, expensive thermostat (which is often the case) 
would have the option of converting to less expensive 
thermostats at a fraction of the cost from Home Depot, 
Lowes, Ace Hardware, etc. 

Figure 12 Non-Proprietary Control Circuit Components 
 

 

It is highly likely that this fantasy will be unfulfilled since the 
Nelson character’s comment in The Company Men appears to 
remain true. Thus homeowners, K-12 schools and many other 
financially constrained building owners may continue to pay 
the price for controls more suited to complex HVAC systems 
and equipment that frequently requires service. Examples of 
common control costs are shown in Figure 13.  
 

Figure 13 

 
 

Based on the costs of service repairs provided by 

Furnace Compare reviewers, service is possibly the 

unitary HVAC industry’s primary profit revenue 

stream. Many reviews indicated labor warranties 

were only one year and some components were 

excluded. High quality installation and equipment 

may be impediments to this financial resource. 
 

The preferred direction of the HVAC industry 

appears to be more of the same despite high levels of 

dissatisfaction and poor performance. If the salaries 

of and respect for HVAC technicians are not elevated 

and complex, expensive systems (multi-capacity, 

dual-capacity, variable-speed, VRF) are the common 

and preferred options, the level of dissatisfaction and 

the tech shortage will continue to increase. Hopefully, 

more companies will offer low maintenance products 

and the focus will be on installation quality rather 

than repair of dysfunctional HVAC systems. 
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These are the five most recent Furnace Compare reviews of a 2-stage 16 SEER heat pump produced by the manufacturer 

rated as having the highest predicted reliability and owner satisfaction in a 2018-2020 Consumer Reports Survey. 

 

Frozen up 

Somewhat Unsatisfied 

I had a Mfg X 14 seer heat pump and after 17 years give up so I decided to get another, the technician recommend a 16 seer 2 .5 ton so 

they install the new unit and it's nothing but trouble it is too loud to start and to stop and it frozen up a lot they come and replace a 

sensor and some other thing but the system still the same they came a couple times to check everything according to them everything 

is fine now they told me that is normal for the unit to freeze up and the defrost mode don't kick on until the whole unit is covered in 

ice I'm so disappointed that every time I go outside I see ice in the system (I don't know if everyone had the same issue with this unit.)  

Lexington, KY 

03-02-2019 
 

Compressor failed after 5+ years normal use 

Somewhat Unsatisfied 

I had several issues with 16 SEER since it was installed in 2012 and now concluded this 2-stage model was really unnecessary and not 

worth the cost. The most recent issue is the compressor failed after 5+ years of normal use. Even though the part is under warranty but 

labor to replace is very expensive. Previously heat strip and "mother board" of the inside unit were replaced. Suggest avoid this model.  

Austin, TX 

01-15-2018 
 

Piece of well you know this is so bad Mfg X pain and a damn shame 

Very Unsatisfied 

Under sized for my home, had it 1 year and a half they been out here so many times I think stout lives here won't heat but it runs glad 

it don't have legs god knows where it would be just fed up with this piece of …. won't even heat without the heat strips coming on sad, 

same as cooling don't buy a Mfg X heat strips on now and dropped 2 degrees………Jesus and still own 3000 dollars for this well you 

know the only reason it was under size cause a bigger one would not fit in my attic had a 3 and a half ton …  

Rockwell, NC 

01-02-2018 
 

Mfg X is costly junk 

Very Unsatisfied 

Unit installed 2011 at a cost of $7000.00, a coil leak less than 6 years later, cost to repair $1300.00 plus, December 2017 defroster 

board and sensors bad, cost to fix $403.00. This unit has been maintained on a regular basis by the certified company that installed it. 

Mfg X is a piece of junk. Cost of equipment almost $1000.00 per year so far. Very sad that the powers that be that control everything 

else in this country would not step in and make the companies like Mfg X pay for parts and labor to fix their junk. Oh the parts were 

under warranty.  

Fredericksburg, VA 

12-11-2017 
 

Dont buy Mfg X 

Very Unsatisfied 

Owned a Mfg X for 10 years. Went thru 2 compressors and 4 TXV valves. Cost me $$$$$$$ in labor to repair.  

Lancaster 

08-01-2017 
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